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Swaffham Town Council

Minutes of the Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting held on Tuesday 3rd March 2020 at 4.00pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall Swaffham.

Councillors:	Mrs J Anscombe, Mr K Sandle  

Committee members:		Mrs K Gordon (In the Chair), Mr P Bray, Mr S Sole, Mr J Zielinski

Town Clerk:	Mrs C Smith
Office Administrator:		Mrs H Duggan

	
1. Apologies and reasons for absence.
Cllr L Beech – prior commitment
Cllr J Skinner – prior commitment
Mr N Duddleston – prior commitment
Mr David Jacklin – prior commitment

2. Declarations of interest 
There were no Declarations of interest.

3. Transport, Access or Environment issues from Non-Members Councillors 
There were no issues received from Non-Member Councillors for the meeting.

4. Minutes
There was a concern highlighted with item 6.4 on the minutes, two topics reported appeared to be linked, when they were not, it so it was agreed to add in bullet points to separate the topics.
After amendment, the minutes of 4th February 2020 were agreed and signed by the Chairman as a true and accurate account.

5. Outstanding issues for previous meetings

5.1. Responses to NCC transport consultation 
The Chairman was disappointed with the survey as it did not allow the Committee to express certain issues. The Chairman was keen to know the overall results and actions and would be contacting Cllr Colman in this regard.

Cllr Sandle highlighted a recent press article about a proposal from a former tram driver and light rail advocate to link north Norfolk's towns and villages via a £500 million light rail system running from Peterborough to Great Yarmouth. 

5.2. Provision of CCTV at Traffic Lights
CCTV - The Deputy Clerk provided an update from David Jacklin, Highways that explained that Highways were not allowed to add CCTV for the purpose of catching vehicles striking the pedestrian barriers.
Cllr Anscombe mentioned that Breckland may have had plans to add CCTV in market towns and the Chairman promised to investigate it further. 

5.3. Bus services, including possible bus grants 
The Chairman highlighted a government Rural Mobility Fund that was available to trial on-demand bus services in rural or suburban areas. 
The Chairman promised to share more information with the Committee for discussion at a future meeting and with the West Norfolk Community Transport Group, based in the Community Centre.


5.4. Swaffham Climate Action 
Mr Sole gave a brief update on the group and the current action in progress, to obtain energy usage information from local businesses. 
Mr Sole was asked to confirm the area being surveyed and to share the output from the project and potential actions the Climate Group decided on.

6. Issues to discuss with the Local Highway Engineer 

6.1. Church Walk Bollards
	It was noted the Town Clerk was planning on meeting again, onsite, with an electrical contractor as one of the lights required was inside the Churchyard. The latter would require a faculty before any of the work was carried out.
	The Deputy Clerk was asked to provide a breakdown of Highways/Breckland and Town Council responsibilities for the area for clarification.
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
6.1. 

6.2. Tumbler Hill
The Deputy Clerk highlighted a recent email from Highways asking for Committee support to a resident request to put up a traffic mirror to improve visibility at the junction between Tumbler Hill and New Sporle Road.
After a brief discussion Mr Sole proposed the Committee approve the request to Highways to put up a mirror to improve visibility at the junction between Tumbler Hill and New Sporle Road, this was seconded by the Chairman and put to a vote

It was unanimously agreed to support the request to Highways to put up a mirror to improve visibility at the junction between Tumbler Hill and New Sporle Road.	

7. Draft Transport, Access and Environment Strategy

7.1    NCC Draft Network strategy 
	It was noted there was no news in respect of re-arranging a visit from the County Hall Highway Officers and the Portfolio Holder, as arranged previously through the County Councillor Ed Colman.
	The Chairman was unhappy with the continued delay and asked the Deputy Clerk to contact Cllr Colman to arrange for all parties to attend the next Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting in April 2020.

7.2    Air Pollution – follow up to 20th January meeting
It was noted a response had been received from Andrew Grimley, Breckland Council, which was circulated to all attendees of the meeting held on 20th January. 
Cllr Anscombe explained the following documents that had been circulated to attendees:
· Brief set of minutes for the meeting
· Updated Action Plan spreadsheet
· Responses to the questions sent in advance by the Transport Committee
· A further Copy of the Heritage Action Zone Bid 

Cllr Anscombe promised to circulate the documents to all Committee members for information.

Mr Sole gave a brief update on his investigations into purchasing or leasing air pollution monitoring equipment.

Cllr Anscombe also noted her plan to speak to the Head Teacher in Whitsands Road and to mention a hand held air pollution monitoring scanner.

Mr Sole and the Chairman highlighted an exercise undertaken three/four years ago to investigate possible electric car charging bays in Theatre St. This had not progressed as the  stumbling block had been in not being able to use the street lamp posts for electricity. 

7.3    Greener and Cleaner Swaffham
	Cllr Anscombe advised the Greener and Cleaner Project was endorsed by the Full Council at their meeting on 19th February. 
	Cllr Anscombe and the Chairman were pleased with the input from Mr Andy Grant, NCC Cabinet member for Environment & Waste, and the suggestions he provided to help with the Greener and Cleaner project.
	Cllr Anscombe proposed that the Committee compile a list of questions for Mr Grant to review and provide more information in support of building the recycling actions in the Greener and Cleaner projects and a possible visit to a future Committee meeting. This was seconded by the Chairman and put to a vote.

It was unanimously agreed the Committee would compile a list of questions for Mr Grant to review and provide more information in support of building the recycling actions in the Greener and Cleaner projects and a possible visit to a future Committee meeting.

7.4    Great British Spring Clean 
	The Deputy Clerk mentioned a recent email from a local resident concerned by the litter in and around the town. 
	Cllr Anscombe confirmed that the topic was discussed at the Full Council meeting on 19th February and support had been given to the Great British Spring Clean initiative.
	The Deputy Clerk advised that Breckland worked locally with Iceni Partnership to help deliver a clean-up project in the town and agreed to speak with Breckland and Iceni to gain further information on what was being planned for this year so the Committee could support.

7.5    Parking Issues: 
	(a) Feedback from March 2nd meeting
	The Chairman provided feedback on the meeting, which was very positive, confirming the  statistics proved that the churn was now happening on the Town Centre Car Parks. e.g. 54 spaces in the central car park can have 300+ tickets displayed throughout the day. Most days it is 200+.
It was noted that after discussion there would be three options put forward for the continuation/permanent car park monitoring as follows: -
1. To continue with the two hours free parking as per the previous six-month trial
2. To increase the free parking period to three hours instead of two
3. To allow a third hour to be paid for

The Committee discussed the options and it was proposed by Mr Bray, seconded by the Chairman that the Committee recommend Option 1.

It was unanimously agreed to recommend Option 1 - To continue with the two hours free parking as per the previous six-month trial.

Mr Bray asked for a breakdown of the overall costs of the car parking trial project and the Deputy Clerk confirmed that this would be made available to the Committee. 

(b) Lorry Park in Station Street.
It was noted that the topic of the Lorry Park on Station Street was discussed briefly at the meeting on 2nd March however it was acknowledged there would need to be consultation carried out if the Town Council wished to pursue any changes.
As part of the discussions the Deputy Clerk agreed to investigate the Breckland Traffic Orders covering the Lorry Park for the Committee to review.

8. Proposed scheme for the War Memorial Area
The Deputy Clerk outlined a project that was being looked at for the War Memorial that would include new trees in the centre and a possible adjustment to the raised walled area. The Committee were asked for their thoughts and support to progress the project with NCC Highways and Breckland.
After a brief discussion Cllr Sandle proposed the Committee support the project; this was seconded by Mr Sole and put to a vote.

It was unanimously agreed the Committee would support the proposed project to improve the War Memorial area.

9. Next meeting: Tues 7th April 2020







Meeting Closed 5.50pm					Chairman………………  
Initials…………..
